

June 1, 2020

The Honorable Mitch McConnell Majority Leader United States Senate Washington, DC 20510

The Honorable Charles Schumer Minority Leader United States Senate Washington, DC 20510 The Honorable Nancy Pelosi Speaker United States House of Representatives Washington, DC 20515

The Honorable Kevin McCarthy Minority Leader United States House of Representatives Washington, DC 20515

Dear Leader McConnell, Speaker Pelosi, Leader Schumer, and Leader McCarthy,

As 67 mayors representing communities across 28 states and the District of Columbia, we write to urge Congress to include provisions that support the Low-Income Housing Tax Credit (Housing Credit) in the next coronavirus response package. The Housing Credit is our nation's primary tool for encouraging private investment in affordable rental housing. While rental assistance is critical for keeping renters in their homes during this time of financial instability, cities and towns also need to build more affordable housing. Stable, safe, affordable housing is imperative for public health and safety during a pandemic. Furthermore, affordable housing will be in greater demand given the economic downturn, and the production of affordable housing will create jobs to help our economy recover. Protecting and strengthening the Housing Credit in the face of COVID-19 will provide residents in our cities safe and affordable housing during a time of great economic uncertainty.

COVID-19 has only exacerbated the affordable rental housing crisis in the United States, and now developments nationwide are threatened due to significant financing gaps caused by the cuts to federal borrowing rates made in response to the pandemic. Before COVID-19, one in four renters were already struggling, paying more than 50 percent of their income on rent. Now, with more than 30 million individuals and counting having just lost their jobs, the need to keep affordable housing production moving forward is greater than ever.

We as mayors see firsthand the need for affordable rental housing among families in our cities. Together, we urge Congress to enact policies to help mitigate the damage to affordable housing production that is already occurring as a result of this crisis. We respectfully request immediate consideration of the following proposals for the next response package:

• Enact a minimum 4 percent Housing Credit rate. With federal borrowing rates recently slashed in response to the pandemic, the "4 percent" Housing Credit rate is dropping precipitously – from 3.17 percent in March to 3.12 percent in April to 3.08 percent in May – and will likely decline even further, threatening the viability of many critical properties. Every day, many developments already underway have become financially infeasible due to the falling rate and are now coming to a halt. Enacting a minimum 4 percent Housing Credit rate would provide parity to the 9 percent Housing Credit rate, for which Congress enacted a minimum rate as part of the response to the 2008 economic collapse in recognition of the critical role of affordable housing in the recovery. This would help ensure projects remain financially viable and that these much-needed homes will move forward. Furthermore, Novogradac estimates that nearly 126,000 additional affordable rental homes would be created or preserved over 2020-2029 with a minimum 4 percent Housing Credit rate. According to the National Association of Home Builders, each 100 units built supports 125 full-time equivalent jobs for one year. These affordable

AFFORDABLE RENTAL HOUSING A.C.T.I.O.N. A Call To Invest in Our Neighborhoods

homes and jobs will be critical as the nation recovers from COVID-19. The minimum 4 percent Housing Credit rate is included in the Affordable Housing Credit Improvement Act (S.1703 & H.R.3077), bipartisan legislation that gained the support of more than half of the U.S. House of Representatives and nearly half of the U.S. Senate prior to the pandemic but have become especially urgent now.

Lower the "50 percent test" bond financing threshold for 4 percent Housing Credit developments. The "4 percent" Housing Credit is available for developments that receive 50 percent or more of their financing from Private Activity Bonds, and such developments are responsible for roughly half of all Housing Credit developments. However, unexpected and increased project development costs due to delays caused by the pandemic are jeopardizing properties' ability to assemble enough bond financing to meet the "50 percent test," which puts at risk the properties' access to associated Housing Credit equity. Lowering the 50 percent threshold would allow more developments the ability to move forward despite these disruptions related to the pandemic. It would also increase affordable housing production by allowing more developments to access 4 percent Housing Credits.

As Congress considers future recovery legislation, other measures such as additional Housing Credit resources will be needed as part of our nation's economic recovery.

Strong federal leadership that responds to the needs of local communities is critical throughout the stabilization and recovery process of the COVID-19 pandemic. The inclusion of these Housing Credit provisions in future COVID-19 response legislation is crucial for our cities, and we as bipartisan mayors urge Congress to consider these priority items immediately. Thank you for your attention to these proposals.

Sincerely,

Mayor Jenny A. Durkan, Seattle, WA Mayor Margaret Abe-Koga, Mountain View, CA Mayor David F. Anderson, Kalamazoo, MI Mayor Ras J. Baraka, Newark, NJ Mayor Teresa Barrett, Petaluma, CA Mayor Tom Barrett, Milwaukee, WI Mayor Rosalynn Bliss, Grand Rapids, MI Mayor Muriel Bowser, Washington, DC Mayor London N. Breed, San Francisco, CA Mayor Kirk Caldwell, Honolulu, HI Mayor Mike Coffman, Aurora, CO Mayor John Cooper, Nashville, TN Mayor Bill de Blasio, New York City, NY

Mayor Coral J. Evans, Flagstaff, AZ Mayor Kevin L. Faulconer, San Diego, CA Mayor Greg Fischer, Louisville, KY Mayor Seth Fleetwood, Bellingham, WA Mayor Cassie Franklin, Everett, WA Mayor Jacob Frey, Minneapolis, MN

Mayor Ruthanne Fuller, Newton, MA Mayor Kate Gallego, Phoenix, AZ

Mayor Mike Duggan, Detroit, MI

Mayor Eric Garcetti, Los Angeles CA

Mayor Robert Garcia, Long Beach, CA

Mayor John Giles, Mesa, AZ

Mayor Andrew J. Ginther, Columbus, OH

Mayor Linda Gorton, Lexington, KY

Mayor Donald R. Grebien, Pawtucket, RI

Mayor Michael B. Hancock, Denver, CO

Mayor Torrance Harvey, Newburgh, NY

Mayor Michael Helfrich, York, PA

Mayor Daniel Horrigan, Akron, OH

Mayor Eric Johnson, Dallas, TX

Mayor Wade Kapszukiewicz, Toledo, OH

Mayor Jim Kenney, Philadelphia, PA

Mayor Rich Lansburgh, Woodland, CA

Mayor Emily Larson, Duluth, MN

Mayor Sherman Lea, Roanoke, VA

Mayor Sam Liccardo, San Jose, CA

Mayor Lori E. Lightfoot, Chicago, IL

Mayor Kristine Lott, Winooski, VT

Mayor Quinton Lucas, Kansas City, MO

Mayor John P. Marchand, Livermore, CA

Mayor Anne McEnerny-Ogle, Vancouver, WA

Mayor Kevin McKeown, Santa Monica, CA

Mayor Ron Nirenberg, San Antonio, TX

AFFORDABLE RENTAL HOUSING A.C.T. I.O.N. A Call To Invest in Our Neighborhoods

Mayor Adam Paul, Lakewood, CO

Mayor Mary Lou Pauly, Issaquah, WA

Mayor William Peduto, Pittsburgh, PA

Mayor Melanie Piana, Ferndale, MI

Mayor McKinley L. Price, Newport News, VA

Mayor Lynne Robinson, Bellevue, WA

Mayor Andy Schor, Lansing, MI

Mayor Kate Snyder, Portland, ME

Mayor Darrell Steinberg, Sacramento, CA

Mayor Levar M. Stoney, Richmond, VA

Mayor Francis Suarez, Miami, FL

Mayor Craig Thurmond, Broken Arrow, OK

Mayor Michael D. Tubbs, Stockton, CA

Mayor Martin J. Walsh, Boston, MA

Mayor Jennifer Weaver, Hillsborough, NC

Mayor Alan Webber, Santa Fe, NM

Mayor Nan Whaley, Dayton, OH

Mayor Justin M. Wilson, Alexandria, VA

Mayor Victoria R. Woodards, Tacoma, WA

Mayor Randall Woodfin, Birmingham, AL

Mayor Bernard C. "Jack" Young, Baltimore, MD